North Rigton Parish Council

Annual Parish Meeting
Wednesday 3rd May 2023, at St John’s Church, North Rigton
Minutes of the Meeting 
1. Attendance / apologies

1.1. Councillors: Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Barbara Massey, Lisa Edwards, and Mike Richards (Clerk) Also present Cllr. Nathan Hull (NYCC) 
1.2. 2 parishioners also attended. 
1.3. Apologies - None
2. Minutes of the last meeting held on 5th May 2022 and Matters Arising 
Chairman commenced the meeting by welcoming all those present. She briefly went through all issues raised in the 2022 meeting and was pleased to report that corrective action had been taken on all matters as necessary. The minutes had been agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman at the July 2022 meeting.

3. Chairman’s Report 2022-23 
Thank you once more to the members of the Parish Council and our Clerk, Mike Richards for your work this year.

What we have achieved:

· No precept increase planned again for this year 2023 to 2024 which will mean we have been prudent and managed our spending for two consecutive years.   

· The VAS sign installed last year is to be turned in a different direction. We are still very unsure of the value of this sign.

· After the installation of two entrance gates on Church Hill, we have ordered 2 more for Hall Green Lane which will be installed shortly.

· Most of our lamp-post litter bins have now been replaced by a large bin near to the village school and two green bins, on Church Hill and Crag Lane. These will be emptied by the NYCC and the cost charged to the Parish Council.

· We ran a number of celebration events for Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth’s Jubilee event. A Beacon was lit on Almscliffe Crag following a Garden Party, an afternoon tea was held at St John’s Church and the Bell Ringers rang a Quarter Peel in celebration. We erected a flag-pole with a Union flag, and plaque in the Village Garden to commemorate the event.

· We were able to host our annual Gala in June following all the festivities of earlier in the month, raising funds for the council to dedicate to the garden.

We Aim to:

· Be in the position to maintain the appearance of the village, make the school playing field available for use by all residents. 

· Encourage land-owners to cut and maintain the verges around the parish and in the village.

· Lobby, in an attempt to address the problems of vehicles using the village as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61.

· Respond sensitively to planning applications with the best interests of the Community in mind.

Our two major concerns as a Parish Council are Planning and Highways matters. 
Planning: 

Brackenthwaite Lane residents have been concerned for some time over the use of Spring House Farm as an operating base, without planning permission, for a fleet of double decker buses which use the narrow Lane for access to commuter routes, both causing damage to roadside verges and obstructing other legitimate road users. The Parish Council and the resident’s group have repeatedly raised this issue with the Borough Council and, finally, enforcement action is in progress but this is likely to be a long process and the Parish Council will continue to press for a satisfactory conclusion. 
Planning Applications: We respond to all planning applications within the Parish, although we have no powers in relation to planning matters.
Highways: 

Village Traffic: We continue to lobby, in an attempt to address the problems of vehicles using the village as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61 and continue to attempt to address the problems of inappropriate parking in the village.

Success: The damaged white lining within the village has been repainted, after 2 years of nagging! 

The road surface on Brackenwell Lane is still in need of repair – reported. We continue to send information to Highways about the various potholes, blocked drains and crumbling roads in the Parish. 
Despite the Highways department agreeing to clear the footpath along the A658 once more, a year later we are still waiting for action on this matter. 

Water: 

The water problems within the village continue to be an issue, but no solution has been offered by Yorkshire Water, NYCC or HBC. We understand the frustrations of residents but the springs from the hillside do not assist us in our push for solutions.
Community:

Defibrillator: Still not yet been required for use!
Generator: Our small generator which residents can ask to use in times of emergency, it has however been used as a contribution to Weeton Show.

Village Garden and Play Equipment: 

Litter: The Litter-pick in 2023 was held on just one morning this year, 25th March. Thanks to a young man who was litter picking for his Duke of Edinburgh’s Award Service much of the hard work had been done on the approaches to the village. However, there were still several bags of all sorts of rubbish collected from further afield!
Support for other organisations: This year we will once more be able to assist organisations with small donations towards their projects:
Christmas Carolling: The event in 2023 was organised by a group of young mums in the village on behalf of the Parish Council on a bitterly cold evening. The group retired to St John’s Church to sing further carols and enjoy mulled wine and mince pies, the children having juice and biscuits! 
Neighbourhood Watch Scheme: North Rigton is registered, and residents are invited to sign up for notifications.
Visual & Physical Amenities:

We continue to have maintenance work carried out on the village green and in the village garden. The Church Hill Playing field is inspected regularly. 
We continue to ask residents to cut the verges in front of their own properties. Hill Top Common continues to be cut on a voluntary basis.

We have a new contractor to cut the village approach verges once a year, however the maintenance of hedges and ditches is the responsibility of the landowners.
Communications:

The Parish web site provides an essential communication tool. The Parish Council FaceBook page provides regular up to date information. The front page of the new site gives to access to the FaceBook page and to a “Rigton Events” FaceBook page too. 

www.northrigton.org
The village Notice board hosts all the information the council needs to share with residents. It also displays events taking place in the village and beyond.

We use the Village News publication to communicate with residents.

Our community face-book page requires you to register to see what is happening. It is for local residents to communicate and share their photographs of the area around us.

Dedicated e-mail address for the Parish Clerk, Mr. Mike Richards: northrigtonparishcouncil@gmail.com
CORONATION CELEBRATIONS 2023:

We will celebrate the Coronation with

· A Community Lunch in the Village Garden on Sunday 7th May 

· A Quarter Peal will be rung at St John’s Church on Monday 8th May

RIGTON GALA 2023 - Saturday17th June:
Inter-village sports on the Church Hill playing field from 2.00 – 4.00 pm

Followed by activities in the Village Garden

· Light Refreshments and Tombola 4.30 – 6.00 pm 

· Bar from 5.00 pm

· Pizzas and salads from 7.00pm

· Live Music from 7.00 pm

4. Financial Report
The Clerk had circulated copies of the Annual Accounts and asked for any questions. He confirmed that the Parish Council continues to operate in a stable financial position, due to prudent oversight and management by councillors. On reviewing the draft annual accounts, you will see that the main items of expenditure continue to be village maintenance, grass cutting and the clerk’s salary. Comparison with last year’s figures reflect expected percentage increases for inflation and national pay awards, although extra costs were incurred for tree surgery. Jubilee celebrations expenditure was largely funded by a grant from HBC, and it was pleasing to note that gala income has returned to a more normal level with the removal of covid restrictions. All other items of expenditure are at normal levels, comparing closely with previous years. Following the transition to Rocketspark as website provider, input of all data is now managed by the clerk and Chairman. Happy to answer any questions.
There being no questions from the floor, Councillors approved the accounts, subject to audit.
5.NYC perspective – Cllr Hull gave a brief report, summarising the issues 
   from the NYC perspective. He mentioned the demise of HBC and the move to the 
   single unitary authority, North Yorkshire Council. Access by residents is still via the 
   Customer Service desk in the old HBC offices but via anew telephone number 
   0300 131 2131. The new Council is completing a comprehensive review of its 
   estate and a priority for the new mayor will be the delivery of new houses. Of 
   particular interest to parish councils, is the earmarking of a sum of £6m for pothole 
   repairs. He again asked to be informed of the key issues facing the Parish Council 
   so that he can pursue directly with officers if needs be. 
6.Electors’ Questions/Comments
    No questions had been submitted in advance to the clerk and no questions 
    or comments arose at the meeting.


The Chairman then thanked all for their attendance and contributions and closed the meeting at 7.35pm.

Signed ……………………………..



Date …………
Chairman

